
KENDALL COUNTY 
HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

111 W. Fox Street • Rooms 209 and 210 • Yorkville, IL • 60560 
(630) 553-4141                            Fax (630) 553-4179

AGENDA  
December 16, 2024 – 5:30 p.m. 

CALL TO ORDER 

ROLL CALL: Eric Bernacki, Elizabeth Flowers, Kristine Heiman (Secretary), Marty Shanahan (Vice-
Chair), and Jeff Wehrli (Chair) 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Approval of Minutes of November 18, 2024, Meeting (Pages 2-4) 

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT: 

PUBLIC COMMENT: 

NEW BUSINESS:  
1. Discussion of Amendments to the Kendall County Code Pertaining to Commission Review of

Certain Building Permit Applications; Commission Could Recommend Amendments to the
Kendall County Code (Pages 5-7)

2. Discussion of Landmarking Cemeteries and Funding Sources for Cemeteries (Pages 8-48)

OLD BUSINESS: 
1. Discussion of 2025 Meeting with Historic Preservation Groups (Pages 49-54)

2. Discussion of Historic Preservation Awards (Pages 55-59)

3. Discussion of 13860 Fox Road

4. Discussion of Having Commission Meetings at Historic Locations in the County;
Commission Could Determine Meeting Locations and Times

5. Discussion of Native American Tribes Associated with Kendall County

CORRESPONDENCE: 
1. November 26, 2024, Email from the Edith Farnsworth House Regarding Mod and Merry

Tickets (Pages 60-62)

2. December 2024 Edition of The Bell Tower (Pages 63-70)

PUBLIC COMMENT: 

ADJOURNMENT: Next Meeting January 15, 2025 (Wednesday) at Parkview Christian School on Center 
Street in Yorkville 

If special accommodations or arrangements are needed to attend this County meeting, please contact the 
Administration Office at 630-553-4171, a minimum of 24-hours prior to the meeting time. 
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KENDALL COUNTY  

Historic Preservation Commission 
County Boardroom 
111 W. Fox Street  

Rooms 209 and 210 Yorkville, IL 60560 
6:00 p.m. 

November 18, 2024-Unofficial Until Approved 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Jeff Wehrli called the meeting to order at 6:01 p.m.   
 
ROLL CALL 
Present: Jeff Wehrli (Chairman) Eric Bernacki, Elizabeth Flowers, and Marty Shanahan 
Absent: Christine Heiman 
Also Present: Matt Asselmeier and Wanda A. Rolf 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Member Flowers made a motion, seconded by Member Shanahan, to approve the agenda.  With a voice vote of 
four (4) ayes, the motion carried.   
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Member Flowers made a motion, seconded by Member Shanahan, to approve the minutes from the October 21, 
2024, meeting.  With a voice vote of four (4) ayes, the motion carried.   
 
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
Chairman Wehrli stated that he, Member Shanahan, and Mr. Asselmeier toured The Stone Church in Plano, a 
Mormon Church that was constructed in 1868 to serve as the headquarters for the Reorganized Church of Jesus 
Christ of Latter Day Saints.  Chairman Wehrli stated that the church is not used every week.  The church was 
being used as a meeting place for a National Church Meeting during the tour.   
 
Member Shananhan stated the congregation has dispersed and the church is being used for private events.  
Chairman Wehrli stated that there is another building with classrooms.  Member Shanahan stated that the 
building with classrooms has a kitchen in it that can be used for private events and meetings.  The building has 
new plumbing and heating.  Mr. Asselmeier asked if The Stone Church would be able to host the February 
Historic Preservation Meeting.  Mr. Asselmeier stated that The Stone Church was listed on the National 
Register of Historic Places. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
None 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
None 
 
OLD BUSINESS  
Discussion of 2025 Meeting with Historic Preservation Groups  
Mr. Asselmeier spoke about the CLG grant having been submitted and the possibility of having Ken Itle, from 
Wiss, Janney, Elstner, Associates, Inc., speak at the February Historic Preservation Meeting.  Mr. Itle would be 
able to inform the Commission of what the structure survey will entail.  This structure survey will be done in 
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Na-Au-Say and Seward Townships.  It was previously done in Bristol and Kendall Townships.  Mr. Asselmeier 
presented an email from Benn Joseph who might be willing to speak about The Tribune Experimental Farm.  
The historic structure survey could also be a topic.  Mr. Asselmeier stated that potentially there would be three 
(3) speakers at the meeting in February, Mr. Ken Itle, Mr. Benn Joseph and a representative from The Stone 
Church. 
 
Discussion of Historic Preservation Award 
Mr. Asselmeier presented an email from the Village of Oswego regarding the Oswego Firehouse.  Mr. 
Asselmeier spoke about Chairman Wehrli desire to focus on “adaptive reuse of a building” as one of the award 
designations.     The Commission requested a list of previous nominees for historic preservation awards. 
 
Discussion of 13860 Fox Road 
Mr. Asselmeier said that he has not received an update on the property. The State has been trying to find a 
contractor to fix or replace the roof as well as other repairs.    
 
Discussion of Having Commission Meetings at Historic Locations in the County; Commission Could 
Determine Meeting Locations and Times 
Mr. Asselmeier spoke about the old Yorkville School Center Street.  This school is listed on the National 
Register of Historic Places since 1995.  Mr. Asselmeier will contact the property for availability.   
 
Mr. Asselmeier spoke about The Evelyn Site located outside of Newark.  The Evelyn Site, also referred to 
as Illinois Archaeological Survey No. Ke-52, is a twelve (12) acre archaeological site near Newark in Big 
Grove Township.  The site contained utensils from a camp or village on a dried-up lake dating from the early to 
middle Archaic period, roughly around 1650 B.C.  Mr. Asselmeier stated that since there is no building on site, 
so it makes it difficult to have a meeting there.   
 
Mr. Asselmeier mentioned The Plano Hotel.  Member Shanahan stated that the upper two (2) levels of The 
Plano Hotel were being renovated into residential units.  It is not known when The Plano Hotel will be available 
for any meetings.  Mr. Asselmeier stated the Commission is looking at The Stone Church, The Sears House, and 
The Lewis Steward House.  Chairman Wehrli mentioned the Gaylord House.  Mr. Asselmeier stated that the 
Gaylord House was sold.  Member Bernacki stated there were a lot of historic places in the City of Plano.  Mr. 
Asselmeier stated that Plano was the largest city in Kendall County for a long time.  The Historic Preservation 
Commission will keep trying to locate historic places in Kendall County to have meetings.   
 
Discussion of Native American Tribes Associated with Kendall County 
Mr. Asselmeier stated he sent an email to The Edith Farnsworth House to gather information as to what the 
event will be about, who the target audience will be and what the date will be.  Mr. Asselmeier has not heard 
back from the Edith Farnsworth House.   
 
Chairman Wehrli asked Mr. Asselmeier if he spoke to David Guritz with the Kendall County Forest Preserve 
District has had successful presentations for school children in the past with Native American Tribes.  Mr. 
Asselmeier will contact Mr. Guritz.  Chairman Wehrli would like to know how the Native Americans lived.  
Mr. Asselmeier will be in touch with The Edith Farnsworth House.     
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
November 8, 2024, Email from Wiss, Janney, Elstner, Associates Regarding Historic Structures Report 
Commissioners reviewed the email. 
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November 10, 2024, Email from the Edith Farnsworth House Regarding the 2024 Review and Appeal  
Commissioners reviewed the email. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
Mr. Asselmeier stated that the Historic Preservation Commission voted to have their monthly meetings start at 
5:30 p.m.  If the County Board approves the calendar for next year, the Historic Preservation meeting would be 
held at 5:30 p.m. on December 16, 2024.     
 
Mr. Asselmeier stated the County Board approved the new County Code and citations inside the application for 
historic structures and districts have been updated.  Chairman Wehrli asked if the Commission has the ability to 
review applications of demolitions of historic buildings.  Mr. Asselmeier stated that this type of review was not 
presently included in the County Code.  Chairman Wehrli stated he would like to look at buildings with historic 
significance that were going to be demolished to possibly form an opinion and advise property owners on 
preservation.   Mr. Asselmeier will look into adding this into the County Code. 
 
Chairman Wehrli stated he would like to have terminology to label cemeteries as historic in to possibly help 
clean up the cemeteries.  Member Bernacki spoke about the State providing grant funds to veterans’ 
organizations to maintain veterans’ cemeteries.  Chairman Wehrli asked Mr. Asselmeier if he thought historic 
designation was a possibility.  Mr. Asselmeier stated it depends on who owns the cemetery.  If a grant was 
available to help maintain a private cemetery that would acceptable.  Other townships maintain cemeteries such 
as Little Rock Township and Seward Township.  Mr. Asselmeier will out what funds are available to maintain 
cemeteries. 
 
Member Bernacki asked what the timeline is for the structure survey.  Mr. Asselmeier stated the awardees will 
be announced in January.  Member Bernacki asked, if the CLG grant is awarded, what would the timeline be for 
starting the structure survey.   Mr. Asselmeier stated that the work may start in February or March and would 
have to be finished by mid-2026.    
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Member Flowers made a motion, seconded by Member Bernacki, to adjourn.  With a voice vote of four (4) 
ayes, the motion carried.  The Historic Preservation Commission adjourned at 6:35 p.m.  
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Wanda A. Rolf 
Administrative Assistant 
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  Kendall County Agenda Briefing 

Meeting Type: Other Committee 
Meeting Date: 12/16/2024 
Subject: Review of Demolition Permits by Historic Preservation Commission 
Prepared by: Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Department: Planning, Building and Zoning 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Action Requested:  
Discussion of Amendments to the Kendall County Code Pertaining to Commission Review of 
Certain Building Permit Applications; Commission Could Recommend Amendments to the 
Kendall County Code 

Previous Board/Committee Review: 
N/A 

Fiscal impact:  
Undetermined 
______________________________________________________________________ 
Background and Discussion: 
At their meeting on November 18, 2024, the Historic Preservation Commission requested Staff to 
explore the possibility of allowing the Historic Preservation Commission to review applications 
for demolition permits for structures not designed historic or located in an historic district. 

Staff has the following questions regarding this request: 

1. Would the Commission only evaluate demolition permits for homes or would they also
like to review demolition permits for other structures?

2. Would the Commission’s review include structures on agricultural properties used for
agricultural purposes?

3. Would the definition of structure include all of the items listed in the historic preservation
portion of State law as “structure”?

4. Would the criteria for review be the same criteria as currently listed in the County Code?
5. Would an exemption to Commission review exist in cases where emergency demolition is

needed (i.e. immediately following a fire)?
6. Would the timeline for approval and the appeals process be the same as currently listed in

the County Code?
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Kendall County Agenda Briefing 
Meeting Date: 12/16/2024 

Subject: HPC Review of Demolition Permits 
Page: 2 

7. Does the Commission plan to increase the number of Commission meetings in order to 
expedite permit review?  Currently the Department issues permits within ten (10) days of 
application.  

The definition of structure is as follows: 

"Structure". Anything constructed or erected, the use of which requires permanent or temporary 
location on or in the ground, including (but without limiting the generality of the foregoing) barns, 
smokehouses, advertising signs, billboards, backstops for tennis courts, bridges, fences, pergolas, 
gazebos, radio and television antennae, solar collectors, microwave antennae, including supporting 
towers, roads, ruins or remnants (including foundations), swimming pools or walkways. 

The criteria for review of applications is as follows: 

Standards for review. The Commission, in considering the appropriateness of any alteration, 
demolition, new construction, or removal to any property or structures designated or pending 
designation as a landmark, or any area designated or pending designation as a historic district, shall 
be guided by the following general standards and any design guidelines in the ordinance 
designating the landmark or historic district as well as conformance to applicable zoning 
classification, height, and area limitation: 

(1) Every reasonable effort shall be made to provide a compatible use for a property that requires 
minimal alteration of the building, structure, or site and its environment, or to use a property for 
its originally intended purpose. 

(2) The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, site, and its 
environment shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or distinctive 
architectural feature should be avoided whenever possible. 

(3) All buildings, structures, and sites shall be recognized as products of their time. Alterations that 
have no historical basis or that seek to create an earlier/later appearance shall be discouraged. 

(4) Changes that may have taken place in the course of time are evidence of the history and 
development of a building, structure, or site and its environment. These changes may have acquired 
significance in their own right, and this significance shall be recognized and respected. 

(5) Distinctive stylistic features or examples of skilled craftsmanship that characterize a building, 
structure, or site shall be treated with sensitivity. 

(6) Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than replaced, wherever possible. In 
the event replacement is necessary, the new material should match the material being replaced in 
composition, design, color, texture, and other visual qualities. Repair or replacement of missing 
architectural features should be based on accurate duplication of features substantiated by historic, 
physical, or pictorial evidence, rather than on conjectural designs or the availability of different 
architectural elements from other buildings or structures. 

(7) The surface cleaning of structures shall be undertaken with the utmost care and consideration. 
Sandblasting and other cleaning methods that will damage the historic building materials shall not 
be undertaken. 
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Subject: HPC Review of Demolition Permits 
Page: 3 

(8) Every reasonable effort shall be made to protect and preserve archaeological resources affected 
by or adjacent to any project. 

(9) Contemporary design for alterations and additions to existing properties shall not be 
discouraged when such alterations and additions do not destroy significant historical, architectural, 
or cultural material, and such design is compatible with the size, scale, color, material, and 
character of the property, neighborhood, or environment. 

(10) Wherever possible, new additions or alterations to structures should be done in such a manner 
that if such additions or alterations were to be removed in the future, the essential form and 
integrity of the structure would not be impaired. 

The timeline for review and appeal are as follows: 

Determination by preservation commission. 

(1) Within fifteen (15) business days after support staff review, or from the date of the regular 
meeting, or from the close of a public hearing concerning an application for a certificate of 
appropriateness, or within such further time as the applicant for said certificate (and/or permit) 
approves in writing, the Commission shall determine whether: 

a. The proposed construction, alteration, demolition, removal or other modification will be 
appropriate to the preservation of the particular landmark or historic district and a certificate of 
appropriateness may be issued; or 

b. Such proposed modification is inappropriate to the preservation of the particular landmark or 
historic district and a certificate of appropriateness may be denied. 

(2) Written notice of the approval or denial of the application for a certificate of appropriateness 
shall be provided the applicant, sent by certified mail with return receipt requested, and to the 
County Planning, Building and Zoning Department within seven (7) days (Saturdays, Sundays, 
and legal holidays excluded) following the determination and shall be accompanied by a certificate 
of appropriateness in the case of an approval. 

Appeals. The final denial of a certificate of appropriateness or a certificate of economic hardship 
by a preservation commission is an administrative decision as defined in Section 3-101 of the 
Administrative Review Law, and it shall be subject to judicial review pursuant to provisions of 
said Administrative Review Law and all amendments and modifications thereof, and the rules 
adopted thereto. 

Between November 2023 and November 2024, the County issued ten (10) demolition permits for 
structures fifty (50) years or older.  

Staff Recommendation: 
N/A  
Attachments: 
None 
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KENDALL COUNTY 

 HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 
HISTORIC PRESERVATION ORGANIZATION MEETING 

Plano Stone Church Community Center • 320 S. Center Street 
• Plano, IL • 60545 

AGENDA  
                                                          

February 19, 2025 – 5:30 p.m. 
 

 
I. Call to Order 

 
II. KCHPC Roll Call and Introductions  

Eric Bernacki, Elizabeth Flowers, Kristine Heiman (Secretary), Marty Shanahan (Vice-
Chair), Jeff Wehrli (Chairman), and Non-KCHPC Attendees  
 

III. Welcoming Remarks     
Jeff Wehrli, Kendall County Historic Preservation Commission Chairman 

 
IV. Presentation and Tour of the Plano Stone Church 

Blake J. Smith, Mission Center President/Financial Officer, Community of Christ 
 

V. Presentation on the Tribune Experimental Farm Formerly Located at Silver 
Springs State Park 
Benn Joseph, Head of Collection Services, McCormick Library of Special Collections & 
University Archives, Northwestern University Libraries 

 
VI. Discussion of Historic Structure Survey of Na-Au-Say and Seward Townships 

 
VII. Discussion of Historic Preservation Awards  
 
VIII. Round Table Discussion    

What Activities Have Your Organizations Been Doing? 
Successes? 
Challenges? 
Strategies for Encouraging Historic Property Owners to Have Open Houses? 
Opportunities for Collaboration? 
 

IX. Discussion of Future Meeting(s) 
 

X. Other Business 
 

XI. Public Comment 
 

XII. Adjournment 
 

If special accommodations or arrangements are needed to attend this County meeting, please 
contact the Administration Office at 630-553-4171, a minimum of 24-hours prior to the meeting 
time. 
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Name Organization 
Mr. John Purcell United City of Yorkville
Mr. Terry D'Arcy City of Joliet
Mr. Ryan Kauffman Village of Oswego
Mr. John Argoudelis Village of Plainfield
Ms. Jackie Kowalksi Village of Millbrook
Mr. Doug Holley Village of Millington
Mr. Paul Pope Village of Lisbon
Mr. Ric Offerman Village of Minooka
Mr. Jim Davis Village of Newark
Ms. June McCord Village of Plattville
Mr. Todd Latham City of Sandwich
Mr. Matt Brolley Village of Montgomery
Mr. Mike Rennels City of Plano
Mr. Richard C. Irvin City of Aurora
Lyon Farm Kendall County Historical Society
Mr. Lee Hohmann Kendall County Historical Society
Subash George Oswego Historic Preservation Commission
John Brenneman Oswego Resident
Kelly Schomer Oswego Resident
Shaunna Barrow Oswego Historic Preservation Commission
Juan Terrazas Oswego Historic Preservation Commission
Kevin Zentner Oswego Historic Preservation Commission
Rod Zenner Village of Oswego
Rachel Riemenschneider Village of Oswego
Jon Prouxl Plainfield Historical Commission
Michael Bortel Plainfield Historical Commission
Roger Matile Little White School Museum
Ted Clauser Oswego Historical Association
Deanna Howard Plano Library
Jeanne Valentine Plano Historical Society
Ken Donart Chapel on the Green
Suzie Kritzberg Chapel on the Green
Sharon Lowery Chapel on the Green
John Aman Montgomery Historic Preservation Commission
Sonya Abt Village of Montgomery
Krysti Barksdale-Noble Yorkville
Victor Scott Ferndell
Marilyn Thompson Ferndell
Ferndell General Ferndell
Joan Hardekopf Sandwich Historical Society
Chris Phillips Sandwich Historical Committee
Kendra Parzen Landmarks Illinois
Scott Mehaffey Farnsworth House
Carolyn Lioce Farnsworth House
Jill Morgan Aurora Preservation Commission
Patrick Judge Gaylord House
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Jayne Bernhard City of Joliet
Greg Peerbolte Joliet HPC
Sharon Merwin Joliet HPC
Brook McDonald Dickson-Murst Farm
Sarah Skilton Oswego Public Library District
Lynette Heiden Charles B. Phillips Public Library District
Lisa Pappas Plainfield Library District
Tina Beaird Plainfield Historical Society
Barbara Posinger Sandwich Public Library
Michaela Haberkern Aurora Library
Megan Millen Joliet Library
Shelley Augustine Yorkville Library
Lauren Offerman Three Rivers Library District
Michele Houchens Three Rivers Library District
Anne Sears
James Morris
Jeff Mathre
Ken Wolf
Leigh Anne Scoghton
Paul Burd
Jeff Farren
Todd Milliron
Barb Klock Village of Lisbon
Martha Stephenson Village of Lisbon
Cliff Fox Village of Newark
Natasha Didos Ritsma Executive Director of Schingoethe Museum
Dr. Mark Soderstrom University of Aurora
Dr. Gerald Butters University of Aurora
Lisa Wolancevich Save the Historic Jail
Valerie Burd Save the Historic Jail
Johanna Byram Yorkville Historic Preservation Society
Jason Peterson Kendall County Board
Seth Wormley Kendall County Board
Ruben Rodriguez Kendall County Board
Matt Kellogg Kendall County Board
Dan Koukol Kendall County Board
Scott Gengler Kendall County Board
Brian DeBolt Kendall County Board
Elizabeth Flowers Kendall County Board
Zach Bachmann Kendall County Board
Brooke Shanley Kendall County Board
Kristine Heiman Kendall County HPC
Eric Bernacki Kendall County HPC
Jeff Wehrli Kendall County HPC
Marty Shanahan Kendall County HPC
Todd Volker Kendall County Economic Development Coordinator
Kelvin Johnson Bristol
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Ed Hatteberg Norsk Museum
Sandy Vahl Sheridan
Shannon Bronn Minooka
Bev Casey Millington
Mark Harrington
Thomas Milschewski 
Angelica Carmen Kendall-Grundy Farm Bureau
Scott Baietti LaSalle Manor
Jon Pressley IHPA
Joe Noce Oswegoland Park District
Jane Burke
Jeff Nakaerts
Philip Buchanan
Ken Itle WJE
Jane Johnson Kanakakee County
Mary Lou Wehrli
Eric Pry Aurora GAR Museum
Benn Joseph Northwestern University
Blake Smith Plano Stone Church
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Historic Preservation Organization Meeting 
 
The Kendall County Historic Preservation Commission would like to invite you to a meeting on February 
19, 2025, at 5:30 p.m., at the Community Center of the Plano Stone Church, at 320 S. Center Street, 
Plano. The purpose of this meeting is to explore collaborative opportunities between historic 
preservation groups in Kendall County and to receive updates on the activities of local historic 
preservation groups.   
 
Guest speakers include Blake J. Smith from the Community of Christ, discussing the history of the Plano 
Stone Church, including a tour of the Plano Stone Church, which is on the National Register of Historic 
Places.  Also, Benn Joseph, from Northwestern University Libraries, will discuss the Tribune Experimental 
Farm formerly located at Silver Springs State Park.  
 
Discussion will also occur regarding the historic structure surveys of unincorporated Na-Au-Say and 
Seward Townships. 
 
The Commission is also looking for nominees for the 2025 Kendall County Historic Preservation Awards. 
 
Please RSVP to Matt Asselmeier at masselmeier@kendallcountyil.gov or 630-553-4139 by February 12, 
2025.  Any questions or requests for additional information should also be sent to Mr. Asselmeier. 
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KENDALL COUNTY HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

111 West Fox Street• Room 203 
Yorkville, IL• 60560 

(630) 553-4141 Fax (630) 553-4179

Febma1y 5, 2025 

Name 
Organization 
Address 
City State ZIP 

Dear Name, 

On behalf of the members of the Kendall Historic Prese1vation Commission, I would like to invite you to 
a meeting of Kendall County historic prese1vation organizations on February 19, 2025, at 5:30 p.m., at 
the Community Center of the Plano Stone Church, at 320 S. Center Street, Plano. 

The pmpose of this meeting is to explore collaborative opportunities between histo1ic prese1vation groups in 
Kendall County and to receive updates on the activities of local historic prese1vation groups. 

Guest speakers include Blake J. Smith from the Community of Christ, discussing the histo1y of the Plano 
Stone Church, including a tour of the Plano Stone Church, which is on the National Register of Historic 
Places. Also, Benn Joseph, from No1thwestem University Libraries, will discuss the Tribune Experimental 
Fa1m fo1merly located at Silver Sp1ings State Park. 

Discussion will also occur regarding the historic strncture smveys ofuninco1porated Na-Au-Say and Seward 
Townships. 

Discussion will also occur regarding nominees for the 2025 Kendall County Histo1ic Prese1vation Awards. 

We will also have an update from attendees regarding activities at your organizations. 

Please share this info1mation with members of your boards and other patties that shru·e our interest in historic 
prese1vation. If you have not ah-eady done so, we ask that you RSVP to Matt Asselmeier at 630-553-4139 or 
masselmeier@kendallcountyil.gov by February 12, 2025. 

If you have any questions regru·ding this event, please contact Mr. Asselmeier. 

We hope to see you on Febmaiy 19th
. 

Sincerely, 

Jeff Wehrli, Chairman 
Kendall County Historic Prese1vation Commission 
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Past Award Nominees 

1. Chapel on the Green (New Deck, Landscaping, Paint, Carpeting, and Wood Floor) 
2. Naperville Preservation, Inc. 
3. Dickson Building 
4. Ferndell School 
5. Kohlhammer Barn 
6. Misner Blacksmith’s Shop 
7. Yorkville Historic Preservation Society 
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Annual Kendall County Historic Preservation Awards 
MAIL NOMINATION FORM TO:  
Kendall County Historic Preservation Commission 
111 W. Fox Street 
Yorkville, IL  60560 
EMAIL NOMINATION FORM TO: 
Matt Asselmeier, 
masselmeier@kendallcountyil.gov 

___________________________________________________________ 

A recognition of properties that have undergone recent exterior and/
or interior preservation, restoration, rehabilitation, adaptive use, or 
sympathetic additions as well as for people or groups that exhibit 
dedication to the field of historic preservation or for sites that 
possess importance to the history of Kendall County, State of Illinois, 
or the United States. 

DEADLINE: February 28, 2025-4:00 pm 
Street address:  

Current property owner: ___________________________________________________________ 

Historic name and/or original owner (if known):____________________________________________________ 

Current use:  ___________________________________________________________ 

Historic use: ___________________________________________________________ 

Year built (if known): ___________________________________________________________ 

Year rehabilitated, renovated, restored (if known): _________________________________________________ 

Architectural style / form (if known):  ___________________________________________________________ 

Reason for nomination: Please provide a short description, between 50 and 500 words, explaining the project or person 
being nominated. The statement should clearly identify the purpose and scope of work, unusual challenges or innovative 
approaches, sensitive treatment of historic fabric, long-term impact and any other information that supports the 
nomination as being exceptional. 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Images: Please provide a minimum of five photographs or quality digital photographs in .jpg format on a CD ROM, flash 
drive, or by email highlighting the project. Before and after pictures are encouraged.  

Submitted by:________________________________________________________________________________  
Phone: _____________________________ Email: _______________________________________________ 
Address:_____________________________________________________________________________________ 
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Annual Historic Preservation Award 

Application for Award Nomination Announcement: 

Deadline for nomination:  

Date of HPC Review:  

Date of final selection: 

Award given:  

January 13 and February 14

February 28 by 4:00 pm

March and April HPC Meetings. 
HPC shall be provided with applications prior to 
the March meeting for their review 

April HPC meeting 

Second May County Board meeting

How the final selection will occur. The HPC will review the nominations at their March and April 

meetings and make a final selection at their April meeting.  The Secretary of the HPC will notify award 

recipient(s) by May 1. The Kendall County Board will bestow the award at their second May meeting,

which typically occurs the third Tuesday of the month at 9:00 am.

Physical Description of Award: At a minimum, the recipient will receive a certificate, which will be 

bestowed at the County Board meeting. The HPC also aspires to provide award recipients with a small 
sign that they could place on their property. County staff is still researching whether the HPC has funds 
to purchase signs annually for this program.  If the County does not have funding for this, donations 
may be sought.  

Aluminum garden flags cost around $70 Wooden garden flags cost around $25

Nomination Procedure: Each nomination must include a completed application form and a minimum 

of five photographs or quality digital photographs.  Applications will be available on the County’s

website as well as in hard copy form at Planning, Building and Zoning Department at 111 W. Fox Street 
in Yorkville.
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Award categories and number of awards to be given: Nominations may be for a structure (residential 
or commercial) that has undergone exterior or interior preservation, restoration, rehabilitation, 
adaptive reuse, landscape restoration or sympathetic additions OR for a person or group that exhibits 
dedication to the field of historic preservation OR for a site that possesses importance to the history of 
Kendall County, State of Illinois, or the United States.

The HPC reserves the right to offer one or more awards based on the quality of submitted nominations. 

The HPC also reserves the right to offer zero awards.  

Award designation may simply be: “2025 Historic Preservation Award (s),” “Person of the Year,” or
“Project of the Year.”  

Examples

 “2025 Kendall County Historic Preservation Award” for the restoration of the home at ____

 “2025 Kendall County Historic Preservation Award” for the adaptive reuse of the building at ____

 “2025 Kendall County Historic Preservation Award” for the sympathetic building addition at ____

Award Review and Selection Criteria: 

Preservation/Restoration 

– Only completed projects shall be considered.

– Historic character and features of the property shall be retained and preserved.

– Features, spaces, and spatial relationships that characterize a property shall be retained.

– Distinctive materials, features, finishes, and construction techniques or examples of

craftsmanship that characterize a property shall be preserved.

– Original materials shall be retained (example: slate roof repair/replacement, removal of artificial

siding, repair/restoration of wood siding).

– Historic materials and features shall be repaired rather than replaced.

– When material is replaced, the new shall match the old in composition, design, color and

texture.

– Landscape and site features original to the site shall be preserved.

Architecturally Compatible New Addition: 

– Only completed projects shall be considered.

– New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic

materials, features, and spatial relationships that characterize the property.

– The new work shall be differentiated from the old but shall be compatible with the historic

materials, features, size, scale and proportion, and massing to protect the integrity of the

property and its environment.
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HPC Commissioner Award Selection Procedure

 Meeting: Each Commissioner secretly ranks applications by number of applications. For

example, if there are 7 applications then you they are ranked 1-7 with #1 being the highest

ranking.

 Rankings are discussed.
 Recommendation made on number of awards to be bestowed followed by a recommendation

and formal vote on awardees.

 A tie may result in a second vote for one.
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The Bell Tower

Send in your OHA membership today
It’s time to renew your Oswegoland Heri-

tage Association membership. OHA member-
ships run from Jan. 1 to Dec. 31 of each calen-
dar year, so send yours in now.

Annual dues are $20 for Friends, $75 for 
Sponsors, and $150 for Business/Organization 
members.

Member benefits now include three issues 
of The Bell Tower, the heritage association’s 
newsletter, each year, one free copy of the 
Oswego Discovery Walk, a self-guided walking 
tour of some of old Oswego’s most historic 
neighborhoods, and other perks.

Current membership categories and ben-
efits include:

☛ Friend: $20 one-year membership 
includes three newsletters each year; one free 
admission to an OHA program, a 10% dis-
count at the museum store, and one free copy 
of the Oswego Discovery Walk self-guided 

historical tour of the village per family.
☛ Sponsor: $75 (or more) one-year 

membership includes all the benefits of 
Friend membership.

☛ Business/Organization: $150 one-
year membership includes all the benefits of 
a Sponsor membership, plus recognition in 
three newsletters as a patron and benefactor 
of the Oswegoland Heritage Association. 

☛ Lifetime Gold: $1,000 lifetime 
membership includes all the benefits of the 
Sponsor membership, plus a free copy of Os-
wego Township, the 128-page 2008 pictorial 
history of the township; a special permanent 
membership card and a framed Lifetime Gold 
membership certificate.

Memberships are designed to keep sup-
porters informed about OHA activities, pro-
mote participation, and provide regular oper-

Continued on Page 2

We are 
tax-exempt!

Remember, the Oswegoland 
Heritage Association is a 

federal tax-exempt 501(c)3 
organization. All cash dona-
tions are tax deductible to 
the full extent of the law.

Judy Wheeler, President

Ken Holmstrom, Vice President

Ted Clauser, Secretary

Erik Pienkos, Treasurer

Tina Beaird
Mary Church
Linda Dean
Brian LeClercq
Roger Matile

Little White School’s 175th Year!

On the evening of Feb. 16, 1850, Elvirah 
Walker Shumway sat down with pen in hand 
to finish a letter back to her relatives in 
Belchertown, Massachusetts recounting her 
life out here on what, until recently, had been 
the Illinois frontier.

In the letter she noted the Methodists 
in Oswego had nearly completed their new 
church. 

“The church is to be finished soon. They 

are at work on it now; I 
expect there will be a sup-
per and fair in a few weeks 
to trim it or put with what 
is now on hand to trim and 
furnish,” she wrote.

Now, 175 years later, the 
church Elvirah Shumway 
noted in her letter to rela-
tives back East, has become 
the Little White School Mu-
seum, one of Oswego’s best-
known historical landmarks.

The Oswego Methodist 
Episcopal Church was built in the then-popu-
lar Greek Revival architectural style with cor-
ner columns and a front triangular pediment 
and a towering steeple. According to a note 
in the Kendall County Record’s March 17, 
1897 “Oswego” news column: “The Method-
ist church steeple, which a few years ago was 
curtailed, is now being removed altogether. 

Continued on Page 2...
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ating revenue to maintain the Little White 
School Museum’s collections, activities, 
and other operations.

“Oswegoland Heritage Association 
memberships also make great Christmas 

and birthday gifts for family and friends,” 
OHA President Judy Wheeler noted. 

To join or renew your membership, 
just fill out the membership form on the 
back of this newsletter. For a gift mem-
bership, send your name, address, and 

phone number, along with the name and 
address of the person you wish to gift 
with the membership, and a check for 
the appropriate amount to Oswegoland 
Heritage Association, Membership, Box 
23, Oswego, IL 60543. ❦

Memberships now due...,from Page 1

The said organization and the steeple 
of their church seemingly have a corre-
sponding conformity to each other; when 
they were as strong as any, if not the 
strongest in town, their church steeple 
was as tall, if not the tallest of any; when 
they had become somewhat diminished, 
the beaked part of the steeple was taken 
down and now that they have become still 
more reduced the steeple will disappear 
altogether. Causing the church to leak, 
however, is why it has to go.”

The old steeple was replaced in 1901 
by a much shorter bell tower. The tower 
and new bell it housed were financed 
through a gift from Tirzah Minard, widow 
of Henry Minard, one of the church’s 
former pastors. At the same time, the 
interior of the building received a number 
of upgrades, including new diamond-
patterned windows replacing the old 
windows.

The Methodist-Episcopal Church was 
the religious home of the community’s 
English-speaking Methodists until 1913. 
The German-speaking Albright Method-
ists who began arriving from Germany 
in the 1840s, had established their own 
church on the Oswego Prairie three 
miles east of town before creating a sister 
congregation in the Village of Oswego 
in 1861. In 1896 the German Methodists 

built their own new church at the 
corner of Madison and Washington 
streets, today’s Church of the Good 
Shepherd United Methodist.

The two congregations continued 
their separate services until the Os-
wego Methodist Episcopal Church, 
always in a precarious financial con-
dition, was finally given permission 
to dissolve in 1913. Two years later, 
the Oswego School District bought 
the building and repurposed it as an 
in-town one-room school for first, sec-
ond, and third graders.

Starting in 1930, the building 
underwent a number of changes and 
additions, the first of which was a wall 
down the center of the 
main room creating two 
classrooms. Virginia 
Campbell, who began 
teaching in Oswego 
that year, recalled that 
first and half of second 
grade attended classes 
in one classroom and 
the other half of second 
and third grade were 
housed in the other 
room. 

In 1934, the build-
ing was jacked up 
and a basement dug 
beneath it. Also, a third 
classroom was added to 
the building’s rear along 
with a new main entry 
hallway and basement 
stairway.

The building then 
served as classroom 
space, off and on, until 
1964 when the school 
district began using it 
for storage. Plans to tear 
it down and build a cen-

tral receiving warehouse on the property 
in the 1970s prompted the establishment 
of the Oswegoland Heritage Association 
whose goal was to restore the building 
and open a community museum and 
archives in it. With the active cooperation 
and partnership of the Oswegoland Park 
District, the donation of thousands of 
volunteer hours and in-kind donations by 
local businesses, the building’s restora-
tion was completed after a 25 year effort 
in 2002.

Starting in 1976, hundreds of artifacts, 
photographs, and artifacts had been 
dropped off at the museum, dozens of 
which formed the core exhibit of the 
community museum gallery that opened 

Little White School Museum celebrates its 175th, continued from Page 1...

Oswego Methodist-Episcopal Church, 1901

Little White School, 1936

Little White School, 1957

Continued on Page 3
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in 1983. 
In 1994, formal cataloging of the col-

lection began, an effort that continues to 
this day with nearly 38,000 photographs, 
negatives, documents, and artifacts in the 
Little White School Museum’s collections.

The museum’s archives is open to 
researchers Thursdays, 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. 
and Saturdays, 9 a.m. to noon.

In 2018, the museum gallery reopened 
after a complete redesign and upgrade 
financed by a bequest from the late John 
Hafenrichter. Today, the gallery’s exhibits 
tell the fascinating story of the Oswego 
area from prehistoric times to the present 
with an informative, visually stunning, and 
entertaining mix of artifacts, photographs, 
and documents.

Along with being the repository of 

the fascinating history of the 68 square 
mile area within the bounds of Oswego 
Community Unit School District 308, the 
Little White School Museum is today the 
community’s most important landmark. 
Thanks to the on-going partnership 
between the park district and the heri-
tage association, the museum maintains 
Oswegoland’s “institutional memory” as 
growth continues to affect the region.  ❦

LWSM’s 175th, from Page 2...

Janis Hoch, the Oswegoland Heritage
Association’s first president, passes away

When Janis Hoch died on Nov. 7 at 
the age of 90 the entire Oswegoland com-
munity, and especially the Oswegoland 
Heritage Association and the Little White 
School Museum, lost one of its most valu-
able members.

A 1952 grad of Oswego High School, 
where she was the art editor of the school 
newspaper and the editor of the 1952 edi-
tion of the school yearbook, Hoch carried 
her love of and skill at art over into her 
adult life, where she was known as one of 
the community’s premier artists. 

But it was her love of the Oswego 
area’s history that created what is argu-
ably her most lasting community legacy. 
In 1975, she was among the grassroots 
organizers who joined together to save 
what eventually became the Little White 
School Museum through establishing the 
Oswegoland Heritage Association. In 1976 
she was elected the group’s first presi-
dent, setting in motion plans to not only 
save the historic structure, but also to 
turn it into the repository of the broader 
community’s history. In 1983, she was 
on hand to help cut the ribbon opening 
the Little White School Museum’s exhibit 
gallery.

She always kept Oswego’s history 
uppermost in her mind. On one of her 
morning walks, she found a huge collec-
tion of historic Oswego glass and film 
negatives accumulated by a local photog-
rapher had been put out for garbage pick-
up. She saved them, and they became the 
start of the museum current collection of 
nearly 900 negatives. She also saved the 
hundreds of Oswego-related historic re-
cords, photographs, and documents accu-
mulated by the late Mary Cutter Bickford 
that formed the basis for the museum’s 
archival collections, which now number in 
the thousands of documents.

“Janis was an intensely private person, 
and the fact she put herself forward to 
lead the effort to save the Little White 
School showed how much she valued the 
Oswego area, its heritage and its history,” 
said Little White School Museum Director 
Roger Matile. “The firm foundation she 
laid for the heritage association directly 
led to the great success the Little White 

School Museum has become.”
Janis Essenpreis was born April 22, 

1934 in Aurora to George W. and Jewel 
H. (Jacobs) Essenpreis. After graduating 
from OHS, she married Jim Hoch, and the 
couple raised two sons and a daughter.

She is survived by her daughter 
Jeanne (Ken) Hester, one son Jeff (Terry) 
Hoch, six grandchildren Greg (Kelley) 
Chrisse, Gail (Ellis) Maldonado, Jennifer 
(Jason) Strode, Jason (Missy) Hoch, Katie 
(Andrew) Menzl, Ryan (Sarah) Hoch, and 
eighteen great grandchildren. 

She was preceded in death by her 
parents; her husband Jim Hoch; one son 
James Hoch; two grandsons, Jimmy Hoch 
and Christopher Hoch; one sister Alice 
Stearns; and by one brother, Daniel Es-
senpreis.

Private family graveside services were 
held at Lincoln Memorial Park in Aurora, 
IL. Memorials in her name may be made 
to Oswego American Legion Auxiliary Unit 
675, 254 Paradise Parkway, Oswego, IL 
60543 or the Oswegoland Heritage Asso-
ciation, PO Box 23, Oswego, IL 60543. ❦

Janis Hoch and David King cut the ribbon 
opening the Little White School Museum’s 
exhibit gallery in April 1983.
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Little White School Museum staff-
ers have finally finished clearing up and 
organizing the accumulated backlog of 
museum donations that were dropped off 
at the museum in the years prior to 2001, 
while they’re attempting to keep up with 
cataloging new donations that arrive at 
the museum on a regular basis.

Cataloging chores are handled by Mu-
seum Collections Assistant Noah Beckman 
and Museum Director Roger Matile.

Since our last newsletter, the Little 
White School Museum has received two 
donations of special importance to the 
Oswego area’s history.

Dave Krahn donated the complete 
Volume 1 of the Oswego Ledger, extend-
ing from November 1949 to November 
1950. It was an important donation be-
cause that volume was not microfilmed 
with the rest of the Oswego Ledger’s 
issues.

As soon as we received the donation, 
museum assistant Emily Dutton scanned 
the issues and created electronic copies 
that can be used for research purposes. 

Starting Nov. 17, editor and publisher 
Ford Lippold recorded that dynamic era, 
which saw the start of construction of the 
“new” Oswego High School--later Traugh-
ber Junior High--and voter approval to 
establish the Oswegoland Park District.

The other important donation was 
by Ralph Smith and included documents 
related to the Oswego Tavern, later John-
son’s Tavern and later still the Oswego 
Inn, including its first liquor license from 
the early 1930s. Other materials in the 

collection included a collection of Main 
Street snapshots from 1953 and a post-
card of downtown dating to 1965 the mu-
seum didn’t have in its collection.

Other donations since our last 
newsletter included unused Super 8 Ko-
dachrome movie film, Flashcubes, and 
Flashbulbs in original packaging, bought 
at Hornsby’s, Judy Wheeler; a copy of the 
1876 Biographical Directory of the Voters 
and Tax-Payers of Kendall County, Ruth 
Vickery; a collection basket from the Os-
wego Evangelical Lutheran Church (1853-
1884) and a 20mm bullet manufactured 
at the Joliet Arsenal during World War II, 
Roger Matile; Max Cutter World War II 
souvenirs, Cathy Cutter; frame with Oswe-
go Drag Raceway memorabilia, Don Haus-
ler; Oswego Drag Raceway memorabilia, 
Judy Sollinger; a tied quilt made by Anna 
Reed Smith, Melanie Anderson Bourbeau; 
Oswego High School Class of 1958 memo-
rabilia, Bill Husband; book, The Girls in 
3B by Valerie Taylor, the pen name of Os-
wego native Velma Young, Annie Jordan 
Pesola; a collection of autograph books 
owned by Ruth Manning Weidert, Audrey 
Weidert Otto; a film strip projector and 
film strips, the Church of the Good Shep-
herd United Methodist; Oswego-related 
school books and a 1976 letter from the 
Oswego Business Association, William Pe-
terson; a Wheatland Plowing Match com-
memorative plate and seven St. Anne’s 
Catholic Church bulletins from 1969 and 
1970, Peter Hurd; 1936 OHS graduating 
class composite photo and 1936 Os-We-
Go senior yearbook issue, Arlynn Hemm 

History continues to arrive on our doorstep...

Donors assure preservation of Oswegoland history
Menasse; Union School textbooks, a 
Daguerreotype, and Jeff Corneil’s FFA 
jacket, Judy Wheeler; a 48-star U.S. Flag, 
Mike Bently; a “Bored of Education” wall 
decoration from the Oswego Junior High 
School office of Principal Ralph Ross, Jeff 
Ross; an Aurora Legion Band 33-1/3 vinyl 
record and Alexander Lumber yardstick, 
Bob Stekl; a menu from the old Rascals 
restaurant in Naperville, Ron Scott; Ini-
tials on a Rock: Lippold Family Heritage, 
Laura Wagner; an Oswego Senior Center 
cookbook, Judy Wheeler; 12 color snap-
shots of the 1971 dedication of the Valley 
Baptist Church site at Douglas and Wolf’s 
Crossing roads, Jim Ode; Towne family 
portraits she painted, Betty Towne Morris; 
and Walt Vickery’s 1926 Kendall County 
perfect spelling award and 1930 OHS di-
ploma, Barbara Vickery Legner.

OHA members and the general public, 
are invited to make use of the Little White 
School museum’s collections.

The museum’s archives and research 
area is open Thursdays, 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. 
and Saturdays, 10 a.m. to noon. We can 
also usually accommodate researchers 
outside of our regular hours by special 
appointment. Email us at info@little-
whiteschoolmuseum.org to arrange for a 
research appointment. For more informa-
tion, either send us an email or give us a 
call at 630-554-2999. ❦

Park district funds Little White School maintenance and upgrades...
During the past summer and autumn, 

the Oswegoland Park District has funded 
a number of maintenance projects at 
the Little White School Museum, making 
sure ongoing maintenance of the historic 
building is a top priority.

Money for the projects is generated by 
the separate Museum Fund real estate tax 
levy that is part of the Oswegoland Park 
District’s real estate tax rate.

“Without the support of the Oswego-
land Park District, for funding staff, main-

tenance and operations, the museum 
could not continue to operate,” said mu-
seum director Roger Matile.

During the past year, major building 
upgrades completed included a new ac-
cessibility ramp and door to assure access 
for all museum visitors. The main hallway 
entrance was also remodeled, including 
a photo mural from the 1918 classroom 
photo of the Little White School’s stu-
dents.

This past summer, the building was 

repainted and reroofed, and also got new 
gutters and downspouts. 

Finally, the replacement of the re-
maining fluorescent lighting fixtures 
throughout the building’s hallways and 
basement archival areas with LED fixtures 
was completed this past year. LED bulbs 
don’t emit harmful ultraviolet light waves 
that can damage the museum’s artifacts, 
documents, and photographs. They also 
burn much cooler and are far more en-
ergy efficient. ❦

All Friend, Sponsor and 
Business memberships expire 

Dec. 31, so why not send yours 
in right now? 
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The Little White School Museum and 
the Oswegoland Heritage Association 
have wrapped up another successful fall/
winter programming season. 

Late fall 2024 and winter 2025 mu-
seum programming kicked off with the 
Oswego Christmas Walk on Dec. 6. Start-
ing at 5 p.m., four Oswego junior highs 
will present half-hour choral programs to 
get everyone in a Christmas mood.

Museum programming continues with 
these offerings, all held at the museum, 
72 Polk Street, Oswego. Pre-register by 
calling the Oswegoland Park District at 
630-554-1010 or visiting the museum reg-
istration page at bit.ly/LWSMPrograms: 

Junior Dragstrip Day, Sunday, Jan. 
26, 11 a.m. to 1 p.m.: Racers, start your en-
gines! If your child has a need for speed, 
then this is the program for them. Drop 
by the Little White School Museum any-
time between 11 and 1 to create your own 
miniature dragster and race it on our min-
iature drag strip! Participants keep their 
own wooden dragster and a medal for 
participating. Price is per racer. An adult 
must accompany children. All ages are 
welcome. Registration is $12, Oswegoland 
Park District residents, $15 non-residents.

History Book Club, Saturday, Feb. 9, 
11 a.m. to 1 p.m.: Join us for the Historical 
Book Club at the Little White School Mu-
seum, where history comes alive through 
the pages of captivating books! This 
session invites history enthusiasts to con-
nect and discuss Adam Higginbotham’s 
Challenger: A True Story of Heroism and 
Disaster on the Edge of Space, an account 
of the events surrounding the Challenger 
space shuttle disaster. Those planning to 
participate must bring their own copies of 
the book. All Ages are welcome. Registra-
tion fee is $5.

Stuffy and Me Tea, Saturday, Feb. 
16, 11 a.m. to 12 p.m.: Does your little 
one have a special stuffed friend at home? 
Bring them for a very special tea party! 
Children and their stuffed friends will sam-
ple some tea (or juice), enjoy tasty treats, 
and make a craft to take home. Each child 
must be accompanied by an adult. All ages 
are welcome. Pre-registration, which is 
required, is $15 for park district residents 

Museum’s winter/spring museum programming set...
and $20 for non-residents.

Showdown: Kendall County’s 
Fight to Retain the Lincoln Highway, 
Saturday, Feb. 22, 12 noon: As the Lin-
coln Highway route was being refined in 
the early 20th Century, Kendall County 
was nearly bypassed. Discover the origins 
of the Lincoln Highway in Illinois and how 
the iconic highway route was retained 
through Kendall County. Michael A. 
Lambert is a local historian and preserva-
tionist. A retired architect and municipal 
preservation planner, Mr. Lambert is the 
current president of the Plainfield Histori-
cal Society. Registration is $5 by calling 
630-554-1010 or at the door the day of the 
program. 

Preserve Your Past, Saturday, March 
1, 11 a.m. to 1 p.m.: Step into the role of 
a historian! Participants will be invited to 
think historically, discover how history 
is written, and find their personal place 
in it. A one-hour presentation exploring 
why historical research matters and the 
challenges historians face kicks things off. 
Participants will learn about key historical 
methods, including who has written histo-
ry over time, the role of biography and au-
tobiography, and how historical narratives 
have evolved. Examples from amateur and 
community historians will highlight the 
diversity of historical perspectives, and 
participants will be introduced to resourc-
es that can help them explore the field. 
Those who wish can submit their written 
work to be included in the museum’s 
archives. Following a brief Q&A session, 
a 30- to 45-minute guided writing session 
will encourage participants to craft per-
sonal historical statements. Join us for an 
engaging afternoon of discovery and cre-
ativity as we preserve the past and write 
new stories for the future. All ages are wel-
come. Registration is $10 for park district 
residents and $12 for non-residents.

Open Mic Night at the Little White 
School Museum, Friday, March 14, 6 to 
9 p.m.: Unleash your creativity and share 
your talent at our FREE Open Mic Night! 
This welcoming event invites performers 
of all kinds—musicians, poets, comedians, 
and more—to take the stage and showcase 
their skills. Each performer will have 10 

minutes on the mic. While participants 
are encouraged to sign up in advance to 
secure their spot and prioritize stage time, 
walk-ins are also welcome and may have 
the opportunity to perform if time allows. 
Whether you’re an experienced performer 
or trying it for the first time, Open Mic 
Night is the perfect space to connect with 
fellow artists and entertain an enthusiastic 
audience. Non-performing spectators are 
welcome and do not need to register. All 
ages are welcome. 

Family Historical Board Game 
Night, Friday, March 21, 5 to 8 p.m.: Gath-
er with fellow history enthusiasts for this 
fun evening that invites participants to ex-
plore whimsical and historical fun through 
board games designed to engage minds 
and spark conversation. Whether you’re 
a seasoned strategist or just looking for a 
fun, low-pressure experience, there will be 
something for everyone. The 3-hour event 
will offer plenty of time to dive into the 
gameplay and connect with others. Bring 
your curiosity, your competitive spirit, and 
maybe even a friend or the whole family as 
we roll the dice and explore the past in a 
whole new way! An adult must accompany 
children. Pre-registration, $10, is per fam-
ily. All ages are welcome.

The Legend of the Fox, Saturday, 
April 19, 12 noon: Start the 2025 Earth 
Day observance early with the heritage as-
sociation’s showing of this video recount-
ing the exploits of the Fox Valley’s own 
home-grown ecological activist, The Fox. 
A discussion will follow. Register, $5 per 
person, by calling 630-554-1010 or at the 
door the day of the program.

Happy 175th Birthday, Little 
White School Museum! Saturday, May 
17, 12 noon: Help the Little White School 
Museum celebrate both Historic Preser-
vation Month and the museum’s 175th 
birthday with a special presentation on 
how it was saved from the wrecker’s ball 
by a grassroots campaign that resulted in 
the formation of the Oswegoland Heritage 
Association as well as not only saving but 
also restoring the historically significant 
community landmark. Pre-register, $5, by 
calling 630-554-1010 or walk in the day of 
the program. ❦
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Latest “Cat’s Meow” historic miniatures on sale

The two latest entries on the Oswe-
goland Heritage Association’s Cat’s Meow 
miniature Oswegoland building collection 
are featured for Christmas 2024.

The latest additions to the collection 
are the iconic 1961 sign advertising Boul-
der Hill’s model homes and the Robert 
Johnston House at Oswego’s busy “Five 
Corners” intersection. 

The first families moved into their 
homes on “The Hill” in the autumn of 
1956. The new sign was designed in 1960 
to lure drivers on the then-new U.S. 
Route 30 Bypass to stop and see the new 
Boulder Hill model homes.

In 1907, Robert H. Johnston quit farm-
ing on the west side of the Fox River and 
moved into Oswego. He had a new home 
built in the popular “Foursquare” style at 
the intersection of Jefferson Street, Chi-
cago Road (U.S. Route 34), and the East 
River Road (Ill. Route 25). Construction 
began in March and was finished in late 
fall. The Johnstons–Robert, wife Minnie, 
and daughter Floi–moved to their new 
home in December 1907. Floi, who never 
married, lived in the home until her death 
in 1971. Since 1971, the home, located at 
one of Oswego’s busiest intersections, has 
been used for a number of commercial 

purposes, most often real estate offices.
This is the tenth year Cat’s Meow his-

toric building miniatures have been sold 
as the OHA’s main annual fundraiser.  

Past building miniatures still avail-
able for sale are the Church of the Good 
Shepherd United Methodist, the Korte-
Zentmyer Building, the Hoze-Cherry 
House, the Chapman House, the Croth-
ers-Jolly-Denney House, the Dairy Hut, 
the Schwartz House (Tripp Insurance), 
the A.O. Parke Building (American Male & 
Company), the Durrand House (The Vil-
lage Grind), the Oswego Fire Barn (Oswe-
go Cyclery), the Knapp Building (Masonic 
Hall-Oswego Family Restaurant building), 
the Rank Building, the Schickler Building 
(The Marmalade Tree and barber shop), 
the Little White School Museum, and 
the Oswego Woman’s Civic Club’s iconic 
“Welcome to Oswegoland” sign.

Each building facade is accurately 
rendered, and measures approximately 
6 x 4 inches. The back of each miniature 
includes a brief building history. They are 
available at $20 each. Proceeds benefit the 
heritage association and the Little White 
School Museum’s operations. 

Complete building sets offer a quaint, 
and accurate, depiction of Oswego’s 

historic architecture in and around the 
downtown area. 

All  buildings in the series are on sale 
at the Little White School Museum, 72 
Polk Street (Jackson at Polk), Oswego 
and by mail by checking the museum web 
site, www.littlewhiteschoolmuseum.org.

Also available at the museum store 
is a selection of fine Great Bay custom 
Oswego-marked stoneware, along with 
books and pamphlets on Oswegoland his-
tory, and books and videos featuring the 
Oswego area’s home-grown environmen-
tal crusader, “The Fox.”

Copies of Oswego Township, a 128 
page pictorial history with dozens of his-
toric images from the museum’s collec-
tions are $20 each. 

By Trace and Trail, a monograph on 
the history of the stagecoach era west of 
Chicago–including roads, stage stops, 
post offices and more–is available at $10. 
Also available are monographs on aspects 
of Oswego history at $1 each, along with 
a number of other local history-related 
books and pamphlets, including books 
and other items concerning  Jim Phillips, 
the ecological hero who called himself 
The Fox, including “The Legend of the 
Fox,” a video on both DVD and VHS 
about Phillips’ exploits.

For more information, call 630-554-
2999, or visit the museum web site at 
www.littlewhiteschoolmuseum.org. ❦

The tenth year for the heritage association’s main fundraiser...

The latest architectural miniatures in the OHA’s series, manufactured by Cat’s Meow, are 
now on sale. This year’s featured miniatures are the iconic 1961 “Follow Us” sign to the 
Boulder Hill model homes, and the landmark Robert Johnston House at Ill. Route 25 and 
U.S. Route 34 in Oswego, a landmark since it was built in 1907. The Boulder Hill sign 
encouraged visits to Don L. Dise’s model homes off the then-new Bypass U.S. Route 30. 
When Robert Johnston decided to quit farming and engage in a profitable new career as 
a farm implement dealer, he had a fashionable four-square home built at what was the 
intersection of Chicago and the East River roads–now U.S. Route 34 and Ill. Route 25. 

Come visit us
at the Little White
School Museum! 
The museum is open from 
2–6:30 Thursday & Friday; 
9–2 Saturday & Sunday; 
and 4–9 Monday. The 

museum’s closed Tuesday 
and Wednesday. Admission 
is free. Call 630-554-2999 

for more info.
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Oswegoland Heritage Association Memorials: 
creating lasting tributes to loved ones

A memorial gift to the Oswegoland Heritage Associa-
tion is an especially meaningful way to recognize friends, 
family, business associates, and special occasions, while 
at the same time supporting the collections, educational 
programs, and mission of the only organization dedicated 
to protecting and preserving the rich heritage and history 
of the Oswegoland area. All families have to do is make sure 
their funeral director is informed that memorials should be 
made out to and addressed to the Oswegoland Heritage As-
sociation, Box 23, Oswego, IL 60543.

Honoring friends and relatives through memorials to 
the Oswegoland Heritage Association included Karen A. 
Oswald, Lois Jean Kellen, Burton Kent, Janice K. Kline & 
Randy Fisher, Gail E. Ryan, Norma J. Budzinski, the Service 
Club of Carillon Club Naperville in memory of Jean Woolley 
Kent; and Pat Rogerson in memory of Wilma Penn Simms 
and Joy Rogerson.

In total, $1,620 in memorials were contributed to the 

LWS Museum welcomes new coordinator...
In August, the Little White School 

Museum lost their museum coordinator 
when Annie Jordan Pesola announced her 
new role as Education and Outreach Co-
ordinator at the Hegeler Carus Mansion 
in LaSalle, IL. She had been the museum’s 
highly effective manager for the past three 
years. Her last day at the museum was 
Aug. 19.

Her replacement, Naperville resident 
Joe Noce, was hired and came on board 
at the museum Sept. 16. The Oswegoland 
Park District funds the part-time position.

“We’re really going to miss Annie,” 
said museum director Roger Matile. “She 
created, managed, and coordinated the 
Little White School Museum’s program-
ming schedule as well as mounting special 
exhibits throughout the year.”

The Hegeler Carus Mansion is one of 
the Midwest’s great Second Empire struc-
tures. Completed in 1876 for Edward C. 
Hegeler, a partner in the nearby Matthies-
sen Hegeler Zinc Company, the mansion 
was designed in 1874 by noted Chicago 
architect William W. Boyington. It was 
designated a National Historic Landmark 
in 2007. The mansion is now owned and 

operated by the Hegeler Carus Founda-
tion, and is open to the public.

Noce earned his bachelor of arts in 
history and education with a minor in ge-
ography from the University of Kentucky. 
He went on to earn his master’s degree 
in history with a minor in public history 
from the University of Nevada at Las Ve-
gas.

He previously worked as a summer 
intern for the Lombard Historical Society 
where he designed and developed exhib-
its along with assisting with the group’s 
educational programs and interacting 
with visitors. Most recently, he worked 
as an intern and commissioner for the 
Bolingbrook Historic Preservation Com-
mission where he worked on archival 
research and created exhibits.

“I am committed to fostering a deeper 
understanding of history and its rel-
evance to contemporary society,” Noce 
explained.

“Joe’s learning curve has been steep,” 
Matile noted. “As soon as he came on-
board he had to take over working with 
a number of ongoing and planned pro-
grams. Chief among those was the plan-

ning and mounting the annual Remem-
bering Our Veterans exhibit that fills the 
museum’s main room every November. 
But in spite of the hectic schedule, he’s 
settling in nicely and will be a great addi-
tion to our museum family.” ❦

heritage association during the past calendar year.  
With the help of hundreds of thoughtful friends of Oswegoland 

history tens of thousands of rare, irreplaceable Oswego-related 
artifacts, documents, and photographs have been collected and pre-
served for future generations. Making use of our custom-designed 
computerized database, we’ve catalogued more than 37,000 sepa-
rate items, each of which has been safely stored in acid-free and 
other appropriate media to assure that it will be available for future 
generations to study and enjoy.

Memorial gifts to the Oswegoland Heritage Association are de-
posited in the Oswegoland Heritage Association Endowment Fund, 
earmarked for use only on items considered to be vital to the long-
term safety and integrity of the museum’s priceless collections.

Your contribution will be acknowledged with a personalized 
thank-you note sent to the honored individual or family without 
reference to the amount of the gift. In addition, the names of the 
individuals being honored will be listed in future issues of The Bell 
Tower.  ❦

Museum Coordinator Joe Noce

We rely on memberships to 
fund museum operations, 
so please send yours in 

today!
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Oswegoland Heritage Association
Box 23
Oswego, Illinois 60543

Free!
Please Take One

Clip and mail today!

2025
Oswegoland Heritage Association Membership Form
Now is the time to renew your membership in the Oswegoland Heritage Association. Memberships extend from Jan. 1 to Dec. 31 of each 

year. Just select from the membership categories below, and send your check to us today to assure Oswegoland’s rich heritage and history 
will be preserved. Please add your email address to receive news about upcoming programs and volunteer opportunities.

Please remember to include one membership for each family member.

Lifetime Gold, $1,000❏Friend, $20❏ Sponsor, $75❏ Business/Organization, $150❏
Select your membership category:

Name:
Street:
City: State ZIP

Email address: 

Make checks out to Oswegoland
Heritage Association and mail to:

Memberships
Oswegoland Heritage Association
Box 23
Oswego, IL 60543 www.littlewhiteschoolmuseum.org

I prefer to save a stamp 
and receive The Bell 
Tower electronically:

❏
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	KENDALL COUNTY
	111 W. Fox Street ( Rooms 209 and 210 ( Yorkville, IL ( 60560
	(630) 553-4141                            Fax (630) 553-4179
	AGENDA
	December 16, 2024 – 5:30 p.m.
	CALL TO ORDER
	APPROVAL OF AGENDA:
	PUBLIC COMMENT:
	NEW BUSINESS:
	1. Discussion of Amendments to the Kendall County Code Pertaining to Commission Review of Certain Building Permit Applications; Commission Could Recommend Amendments to the Kendall County Code (Pages 5-7)
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